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Town of James Island, Regular Town Council Meeting 
November 19, 2020; 7:00 PM; 1122 Dills Bluff Road, James Island, SC 29412 

VIRTUAL MEETING, SEE DETAILS BELOW 

Notice of this meeting was published and posted in accordance with the Freedom of Information Act and the requirements 
of the Town of James Island.   

The Town invites the public to provide comments prior to its Town Council meeting. For residents wishing to address 
Council virtually, you will be limited to three (3) minutes and must sign in to speak prior to the meeting by noon on Thursday, 
November 19 by emailing your name and contact information to info@jamesislandsc.us. You may also send in your 
comments ahead of the meeting by emailing to info@jamesislandsc.us, or mail to P.O. Box 12240, Charleston, SC 29422 
or placed inside the drop box outside of Town Hall at 1122 Dills Bluff Rd.   

 

1. Roll Call 

 

2. Presentation of 2019-2020 Financial Statement: Love Bailey CPA 

3. Public Comment 

4. Consent Agenda: 

 

a. Minutes: October 15,  2020 Regular Town Council Meeting 

 

b. Minutes: November 5, 2020 Special Town Council Meeting 

 
c. 2020 Small Business Saturday Proclamation 

 

6. Information Reports:  

a. Finance Report 

b. Administrator’s Report 

c. Public Works Report 

 
d. Island Sheriffs’ Patrol Report 

7. Requests for Approval: 

 

• Holiday Festival of Lights – Traffic Review Proposal  

 

A  

Amended Agenda 

5. Election of Mayor Pro Tem

mailto:info@jamesislandsc.us
mailto:info@jamesislandsc.us
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• Repair Care Estimate 

 

• MOU with City of Charleston – Folly Rd. Green Bike Lanes Maintenance Agreement 

 
• MOU with Charleston County for JI Creek TMDL MS4 Monitoring 

 
• Scope and Fee - Sidewalk Extension and Repair on Camp Rd. 

 
• Scope and Fee from Latham Consulting for BRIC Grant 

 
• Scope and Fee for Drainage Study along Schooner Rd. 

 

• Sinkhole Repair in Lynwood 

 
• Ditch work in Lawton Bluff 

 
• Curb Inlet Repair @ 964 Stillwater 

 
• Driveway Apron Repair @ 977 Mt. Vernon 

 
• Farmington @ Camp Sidewalk Repair 

 
• IT for JIACC 

 

• Annual Subscription for Town Zoom Account 

 
 

 

8. Committee Reports: 

• Land Use Committee 

• Environment and Beautification Committee 

• Children’s Committee 

• Public Safety Committee 

• History Committee 
• Rethink Folly Road  

• Drainage Committee 

• Business Development Committee 

• Trees Advisory Committee 

• James Island Intergovernmental Council 

9. Proclamations and Resolution: 

 

Resolution #2020-17: Resolution in Recognition of Arbor Day 

 

Resolution #2020-18: Resolution Honoring Town of James Island as 2019 Tree City, USA 

 

 

Brown Drive Drainage Work•
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10. Emergency Ordinances: 

 

Emergency Ordinance: E-07-2020 Providing for Required Face Coverings in Public Places due to the COVID-19 

Virus and Exceptions Thereto: Expires 11-19-2020 

 
  

 

11. Ordinances up for Second/Final Reading:

12. Ordinances up for First Reading: 

Ordinance #2020-11: Amendment to Flood Plain Ordinance for Town of James Island 

 13. New Business: 

 

 
 

 

  

  

 

Request Legal Counsel Research and Report on payments to PSD by Town Residents and the Town

(Councilman Boles)

14. Executive Session: The Town Council will/may enter into an Executive Session in accordance with 30-4-70(a)

Code of Laws of South Carolina. Upon returning to Open Session, Council may act on matters discussed in 
Executive Session.

15. Return to Regular Session:

16. Announcements/Closing Comments:

17. Adjournment 

 

This Town Council meeting will be live-streamed on the Town’s YouTube channel, link found at: 

http://www.jamesislandsc.us/videos-and-meeting-archive  

 

 

Please click the link below to join the webinar: 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84947230447?pwd=RExnZjZVRDFCL1RxL0gycGsxT0dtdz09  

Passcode: 661648 

Or iPhone one-tap :  

    US: +19292056099,,84947230447#,,,,,,0#,,661648#  or +13017158592,,84947230447#,,,,,,0#,,661648#  

Or Telephone: 

    Dial(for higher quality, dial a number based on your current location): 

        US: +1 929 205 6099  or +1 301 715 8592  or +1 312 626 6799  or +1 669 900 6833  or +1 253 215 

8782  or +1 346 248 7799  or 833 548 0282 (Toll Free) or 877 853 5247 (Toll Free) or 888 788 0099 (Toll Free) 

or 833 548 0276 (Toll Free) 

Webinar ID: 849 4723 0447 

Passcode: 661648 

    International numbers available: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kUmyJo4r9 
 

http://www.jamesislandsc.us/videos-and-meeting-archive
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84947230447?pwd=RExnZjZVRDFCL1RxL0gycGsxT0dtdz09
https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kUmyJo4r9


Town of James Island 
2020 Audit Meeting Presentation 
 
 
Opinion 
The draft has an unmodified opinion.  What does that mean: 
 
Town Responsibility: 

1. Maintain effective internal controls and regularly assess risk. 
a. i.e. proper approvals and signoffs on payables/payroll | proper use of CCs | proper use of 

grant funds, etc. 
b. No findings. 

2. Financial Statements – we prepare but the books we audit must be complete and accurate. 
a. We had just a few AJEs but nothing that causes any findings; I believe the Town has good 

controls based on the size. 
 
Love Bailey Responsibility: 

1. Issue an opinion – reasonable assurance that the financial statements are materially correct. 
a. We audit the numbers on the trial balance for reasonableness. 

2. We review the internal controls but the audit is not to detect fraud (if it existed) however we 
design procedures to try to pick up on any possible fraud of which we had no discoveries. 

3. Our audit does not address the financial condition or provide suggestions as to what direction the 
Town should take. 

 
New items to FY2020 
No new GASBs issued that the Town needed to implement.  
 
Governmental Funds Balance Sheet (p5) 

• The GF cash balances decreased from $3.193m in FY19 to $2.956m in FY20.   
o Hospitality cash increased by $133k to $1.463m 
o Storm Water funds held by County decreased slightly by $64k to $543k. 

• Receivable accounts of $804k is similar to FY19 and presents: 
o LOST funds $242k, Brokers Insurance (MASC) $246k, Hospitality $105k are the biggest 

items. 

• Accounts Payable was approx. half of prior year at 109k – nothing unusual 

• Total fund balance decreased $111k to $5.621m of that amount; $3.614m was unassigned which 
means these resources can be used for any purpose. 

• The unassigned fund balance of $3.614m is 90% of the GF FY20 expenditures of $3.992m 
(remove the JIPSD tax relief and unassigned fund balance increases to 122%).   

• The GFOA recommends a minimum of 16.7% (two months) however we like that number to be 
3months (25%) due to timing of various revenue receipts (heavier in Nov-Mar), reimbursements 
for capital projects can lag 2-3months or longer, debt payments and other capital improvement 
projects that are not financed so The Town is well positioned at 90-122%. 

 
 
 
 



 
 
Stmt of Rev/Exp (p6) 

GF Rev/Exp Highlights 
Revenues 
• Overall GF revenues decreased slightly $46k from 2019 ($3.695m FY19) to $3.649m 

• LOST:   $1.492m FY20 vs $1.505 FY19 
• Business Licen:   $376k FY20 vs $332k FY19      
• State Aid:  $273k FY20 vs $263k FY19 
• Franchise Fees: $371k FY20 vs $377k FY19 
• Insurance Collection: $953k FY20 vs $955k FY19      
• Other Revenue:  $110k FY20 and $240k FY19 ($88k Homestead dollars FY17/FY18 in 

FY19 and additional investment income prior to paying off the bond $21k) 
• Stormwater Revenues: $318k FY20 vs $320k FY19 
• Hospitality Revenues: $557k FY20 vs $573k FY19 

 
Expenses 
• General Fund expenditures increased by $1.60m from $2.633m (FY19) to $3.992m (FY20): 

• JIPSD Tax Relief: $1.010m 
• Capital Outlay increased $231k 
• Code and Safety increased $89k due to increased labor and benefits for law enforcement  

 
Budget vs Actual (General Fund) (p25) 

• Revenue was higher than budget by $537k; it was across all categories however the big increase 
over budget was the insurance collection program which was $333k higher than budget. 

• Total Expenses were slightly over budget by $43k 
 
Other Notes 

• Net Pension liability increased from $1.397m to $1.658m.  The Town’s contribution percentage 
has increased over the last few years to help offset the overall plan liability of $22billion 
14.41% FY19 
13.41% FY18 
11.41% FY17 
 

• Every 1% increase cost the Town an additional $9k 
  
Capital Assets 
The Town spent $1.259m in capital outlay across these projects: 
 

• Infrastructure Projects (Drainage and Traffic) 

• Pickney Park 

• Arts and Culture Center 

• Land Easement Purchase 
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The Town of James Island held its regularly scheduled meeting at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 1122 Dills 

Bluff Rd. James Island, SC, Thursday, October 15, 2020 by Zoom. Councilmembers present: Boles, 

Mignano, Milliken, Mullinax, and Mayor Woolsey, presided. Also, Town Administrator, Ashley Kellahan, 

Town Attorney, Bonum S. Wilson, Finance Director, Merrell Roe, Public Works Director, Mark Johnson, 

Island Sheriff’s Patrol, Sgt. Shawn James, and Town Clerk, Frances Simmons. A quorum was present to 

conduct business. 

 

This meeting was held in compliance with the Freedom of Information Act and the requirements of the 

Town of James Island. Information was provided for public participation. 

 

Public Comment: 

The following persons submitted emails: Lauren Robertson: in favor of reducing the speed limit and adding 

speed humps on Oceanview Rd. 

 

Joseph M. Walters: In favor of  traffic calming on Oceanview Rd. Also, an email in opposition to tax 

increases and encouraged Town Council to investigate the Special Assessment process as an alternative to 

millage increases or any reduction in tax credit relief for all James Islanders. 

 

Comments on Zoom: Dr. Gretchen Bowles, spoke in support of James Island Charter HS request for funding 

through the Town’s Community Assistance Grants Program.   

 

Ashley Mulkey spoke in support of traffic calming on Oceanview. Thanked the Town for looking into 

lowering the speed limit and to place a radar sign to determine speed. 

 

Leigh Ohlandt represents Oceanview neighborhood. Thanked the Town for putting this request on the 

agenda to lower the speed limit on Oceanview Rd. She hopes the Town will approve the request and place 

a radar speed sign to determine speed.  

 

Ashley Johnson, lives on Oceanview @ Trenholm spoke in favor of lowering the speed limit and providing 

traffic calming on Oceanview. Expressed concerned for families and children outside because of COVID 

and speeding  in the neighborhood.  

 

Consent Agenda: 

Minutes: September 17, 2020, Regular Town Council Meeting and October 1, 2020 Special Town Council 

Meeting: Motion to approve by Councilman Mullinax, seconded by Councilman Milliken. 

 

Vote 

Councilman Boles  Yes 

Councilwoman Mignano Yes 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  Yes 

Mayor Woolsey   Yes 

Passed Unanimous  

 

Information Reports: 

Finance Report: Finance Director, Merrell Roe, reviewed the Finance Report and gave an overview of the 

monthly revenue and expenditures. Report accepted as information. 

 

Councilman Boles asked to move up the Island Sheriff’s Patrol Report on the agenda to allow Sgt. James 

attendance at a wedding. Granted without objection.   

 

\)
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Island Sheriff’s Patrol Report (ISP): Sgt. James gave an update on recent car break-ins on Oceanview Rd. 

and the ISP is continuing to investigate. He has spoken to neighborhood representative, Mrs. Ohlandt and 

informed her that a heavy police presence is being given to this matter. Crime statistics report given.  

 

Administrator’s Report: Town Administrator, Ashley Kellahan, gave an overview of the Administrator’s 

report complementing Finance Director, Merrell Roe for preparing for the audit. Auditor Love Bailey is 

expected to present the Financial Statement in November. Mrs. Kellahan informed Council that a report on 

Dominion’s Tree Trimmings is included in their packet. Councilman Milliken said he looked at the pictures 

the arborist included and is ghastly what is happening to the trees on our island. He asked what can be done. 

He said it seems that we have an agreement with Dominion that is not being abided because they continue 

to hack trees in opposition to what we have specified and what our arborist would like them to do. 

Councilman Milliken said he wonders what our recourse is because this should not continue, and the 

pictures are horrible. Mrs. Kellahan said Mr. Wilson, the Town’s Attorney is present and if Council chooses 

to go into Executive Session to discuss the contract in more detail they could. Councilman Milliken asked 

if this could be done at the end of the meeting if everyone agrees and Mrs. Kellahan said yes. 

 

Councilwoman Mignano asked for additional information on the Technical Subcommittee/Water Quality 

Taskforce. Mrs. Kellahan said the Subcommittee oversees the TMDL for James Island Creek. She is the 

Chair along with staff at the City, County, and the Town. The Subcommittee is charged with presenting to 

the full Taskforce an MOU for a cost-share with the City and County and Town  on water testing; scope 

and services, what that would look like, and where the testing sites would be. Andrew Wunderly, Charleston 

Waterkeepers, is also on the Subcommittee. The next meeting is scheduled at the end of the month and the 

MOU should be ready to present to Council in November. Councilmembers Mignano and Milliken asked 

to be notified of the meeting. Councilman Milliken asked how members are selected and Mrs. Kellahan 

explained from the staff level. Mayor Woolsey explained how the elected officials were selected by Mayor 

Tecklenburg. Councilman Milliken said as the Chair of the Environment and Beautification Committee, he 

would be happy to participate in this worthy cause. Mayor Woolsey commented that this is not a Town 

committee and he could volunteer to serve through Mayor Tecklenburg. 

 

Annual Department Report: Mrs. Kellahan commented that the Annual Department Report represents an 

overview of each department’s goals and objectives and serves as a good yearbook for the Town. She 

thanked Town Clerk Simmons for helping to put the report together. The Annual Report is on the website. 

Councilman Milliken thanked staff for a good job.  

 

Public Works: Public Works Director, Mark Johnson, gave an overview adding a meeting with reps. from 

SCDOT that Dills Bluff Rd. would be closed the weekend of October 24 to replace a failed 36” corrugated 

metal pipe with a reinforced concrete pipe and an additional 48”reinforced concrete pipe near the 

boardwalk. This is a project the Town has been looking at doing for some time that will be paid by the 

DOT. He thanked Town Council, Senator Senn, Representative Wetmore, County Council Honeycutt, and 

City Council Jackson for helping to get this done. Mr. Johnson also mentioned that emergency repairs are 

being done on Peregrine & Bob White for a sinkhole caused by a pipe failure. Councilman Milliken asked 

if an employee had been hired for Public Works and Mr. Johnson said not yet. Councilwoman Mignano 

asked if the failed pipes on Dills Bluff Rd. would impact the drain that is close to Williams Rd. Mr. Johnson 

said there had been discussion with the DOT about doing this concurrently with Dills Bluff, but it was not 

mentioned during today’s meeting.   

 

Requests for Approval: 

Request to lower speed limit from 30 to 25 mph on Oceanview Rd: Mrs. Kellahan gave a brief history of 

Oceanview neighborhood’s request for traffic calming. The neighborhood representative, Mrs. Leigh 

Ohlandt submitted a request in summer of 2019 with a petition signed by 71 residents in support of reducing 

the speed limit; 45 persons favored speed humps, and 22 opposed. This information was presented to Town 
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Council in March to move forward with some type of traffic calming but was delayed due to COVID. Mr. 

Johnson has since placed the counter in the area and obtained data. A public meeting was held on October 

5 with good feedback for traffic calming options. Mrs. Kellahan said the takeaway from staff is first to 

reduce the speed limit and make request to the SCDOT to reevaluate the  need to pursue engineering for 

speed humps. Motion in favor by Councilwoman Mignano, seconded by Councilman Mullinax.  

 

Councilman Boles said he had sent an email to staff asking the possibility of putting a speed measuring 

sign on Oceanview and remembered being told that if it were a SCDOT rd. we could not put one there. He 

asked the possibility of doing this. Mr. Johnson said we have placed radar signs on DOT rd. before and they 

do not like it and have asked us politely to remove it, or they remove it. Mayor Woolsey said  his 

understanding is the SCDOT is open to us putting a radar sign on their road with permission. Mrs. Kellahan 

gave explanation of radar signs placed on Ft. Johnson Rd. and the DOT has expressed being open to placing 

them at the intersection because of crash data that we have. She said they do not like having them on 

residential streets but is something that we could explore further.  

 

Councilwoman Mignano asked the length of Oceanview Rd. to the middle and Mr. Johnson said 0.6 miles, 

a straight run, and a third of a mile is where you should place the sign. Councilman Boles asked if the speed 

measuring device is attached to the digital display sign or is it separate and can be placed in the middle of 

the rd. Mrs. Kellahan explained that we have two types: one that does not have the radar speed sign attached 

to it collects better data. And the other has the speed feedback sign and also calculates data. Councilman 

Boles asked if we could put the counter  without the sign attached on the rd. without incurring wrath from 

the DOT and Mr. Johnson said yes.  

 

Councilman Boles moved to amend the motion to add the counter to the lowering of the speed limit; 

Councilman Mullinax seconded. Mayor Woolsey asked how long the counter would need to be left out 

because we generally leave it out for a week. He asked if this would be permanent.  Mayor Woolsey 

explained that the counts on Oceanview were low because it occurred during COVID, but he does not think 

this needs to be a part of the motion. Councilman Boles said the motion was not to leave the device out 

permanently, but for a reasonable time to access data for the residents and for law enforcement’s help in 

writing tickets. Councilman Boles withdrew the amendment without objection. Councilman Milliken said 

it is a good idea to have counts before the signage goes up, a pre and post, to see the effectiveness and 

evaluate moving forward whether or not this works.  

 

Main Motion Vote:  

Councilman Boles  Yes 

Councilwoman Mignano Yes 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  Yes 

Mayor Woolsey   Yes 

Passed Unanimous 

 

Award of RFP #5-2020 Grant Writing Services: Mrs. Kellahan reported that the Town advertised  Request 

for Proposals for Grant Writing services to help secure federal and state funding for projects such as 

drainage improvements, the Arts & Cultural Center, and possibly for law enforcement. Five proposals were 

received. The Evaluation Committee consisting of Mrs. Kellahan, Mayor Woolsey, and Councilman 

Mullinax is recommending three firms: 1) Global Partners, 2) Lathan Consulting, and 3) Thomas & Hutton. 

Mrs. Kellahan said these firms have been successful in securing the types of grants the Town is seeking. 

Motion in favor by Councilman Mullinax, seconded by Mayor Woolsey.  

 

Councilman Milliken said it was hard to discern between the three firms because they seem to specialize in 

different things. He said Lathan Consulting and Thomas & Hutton seemed to be good with Public Works 
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and Global Partners not so much but had the advantage in offering a flat rate. Lathan did not include their 

costs, and he was left wondering what it would be. Another concern is the firms are far from us; we did not 

have anyone local. It seems all of the firms require some travel and knowledge of a different state’s 

opportunities as with Global Partners in North Carolina. Councilman Milliken said he was hoping that we 

would get someone closer to home, perhaps in Town, or someone who worked in the field of grant writing 

and hire them. He was taken aback at the expense of Thomas & Hutton and did not know what Lathan’s 

cost would be. His feeling is there must be someone local to do this for us. Mayor Woolsey said the proposal 

procures the three firms and the Town Administrator would work with each on projects where they have 

specialized skills. Mrs. Kellahan said Lathan’s fee schedule includes minor grants on an hourly basis. If 

awarded, the standard fee is $3,000. Ms. Lathan is not in Charleston County, but has done work here and 

was the only firm to hand-delivered the proposal. Mrs. Kellahan said she spent a good amount of time with 

her and was impressed. Mrs. Lathan has contact at the State level, especially at the Department of 

Commerce, and is a Civil Engineer by trade with experience with hazard mitigation, federal grants, and 

benefits cost analysis.  

  

Mrs. Kellahan said Global Partners is from Columbia but is based in Winston-Salem. The firm specializes 

in cultural and mentoring programs, a good fit for Arts and Cultural Center. The firm received a SC Palmetto 

Grant for police gear and has secured grants for juvenile justice programs and public safety. Thomas and 

Hutton is in Mt. Pleasant and they reached out to us because they are working on our Asset Management 

and the Oceanview Phase II Project and feel these projects are excellent for federal grants.  

 

Councilwoman Mignano asked the number of grants each firm would do in a year and is there a division of 

labor estimate. Mrs. Kellahan said the first step would be to determine what our needs are. Councilman 

Milliken said one of the ideas he had with having someone close is they would be able to research potential 

here. He asked if these firms would be doing that or what we ask them. Mrs. Kellahan said they would do 

both. She reached out to the state-wide managers list serve for firms that worked on a local level and did 

not get good feedback. Councilwoman Mignano asked if these firms would be looking for applicable grants 

for the Town and paid when the grant is written or would they be paid for research also. Mrs. Kellahan said 

before a grant is submitted, we would determine if it is a good fit for both parties and if approved the scope 

and fee would come before Council before proceeding.  

 

Vote 

Councilman Boles  Yes 

Councilwoman Mignano Yes 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  Yes 

Mayor Woolsey   Yes 

Passed Unanimous 

 

JIACC HVAC Options: Jennifer Charzewski (Liollio) gave an overview of the discussion at the direction 

of  Council at its September meeting regarding the HVAC unit. Mrs. Charzewski said a year ago, an initial 

assessment was done and one of the findings was that the HVAC system was at the end of its life and 

$200,000 was the estimated cost for a fully functional system replacement including duct work. The Town 

previously had repair companies look at the system to see if it could be repaired and it was recommended 

that a new system was needed. Mrs. Charzewski said they were pleased to receive 10 bids for the interior 

work at the Arts and Cultural Center and Lockridge Contractors offered the low bid. She introduced James 

Lockridge stating that he was on tonight’s meeting. Further at September’s meeting, Council requested 

options on HVAC units that were budget friendly and Mr. Lockridge has investigated those options. Mrs. 

Charzewski said Mr. Lockridge, and RMF Engineering has put together three options for Council’s 

consideration tonight.   
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Mr. Lockridge presented the following options.  His presentation detailed the pros and cons of each option 

and it was followed by discussion, questions, and answers to Council.   

 

Option 1) ($93K): New 25T System mounted on the roof 

Option 2) ($83K): New 25T AC System mounted on concrete pad 

Option 3) ($64K) Install 20 T Allied Air Split/AC with 60 KW Heat Kit 

 

Council asked questions about specific issues regarding the HVAC unit such as cost for reinforcing the roof 

under Option 1; the cost of adding a dehumidifier to Option 3; and whether the duct work needed to be 

taken apart for pressure testing. These questions and concerns were addressed by Mr. Lockridge and Mrs. 

Charzewski.  

 

Councilman Milliken asked if the County knew about the HVAC and what is their role in helping to pay 

for it. Mayor Woolsey recalled the last time this came about, the lease was extended to 10 years because of 

money we would be spending on the building. He did not believe we had updated the County on the HVAC 

but feel it is unlikely that they would contribute to it. Mrs. Kellahan said the County knew the HVAC was 

on its way out and it was made clear in our agreement and to staff  that they would not be responsible for 

any of those costs.  

 

Councilman Milliken motioned to move forward with the duct work assessment because of  the difference 

in cost and would like an estimate on the structural modifications for Option 1 to put the unit on the roof to  

give Council more information for a decision. Councilman Mullinax seconded. 

 

Councilwoman Mignano expressed concern about the costs we are already putting into the building. She 

noted the last quote from Liollio was $78,800, and if we did the 2nd Option that is $83,000 and that is a lot 

of money to put into a building we do not own. Mayor Woolsey said he understood but $20,000/year is a 

reasonable cost, and the possibility exists that the lease could be extended as long as we want. He said his 

best knowledge of why the County would not give us the building outright is if we use it as a library, they 

will take it back. Councilwoman Mignano said we could be put into a contract that the building would never 

be used as a library. Mayor Woolsey commented that the County has extended our lease from 3 to 10 years 

and perhaps after the Arts Center up and running that would be the appropriate time to suggest transferring 

the building to us because we will have had some success with the Arts Center.    

 

Mayor Woolsey reiterated the motion to postpone a decision for further research on the scope of the duct 

work and structural costs. Mrs. Charzewski shared information on the structural costs from the beginning 

assessment of the building. She said there was money proposed for structural assessments and  based on 

the scope it wasn’t used and could fall under that. She said the Structural Engineer is very reasonable and 

would do the calculations on an hourly basis, not to exceed $1500. Further she mentioned at the September 

meeting that the bids for the paint and interior carpet finishes was good for 60 days and at least 30 days 

have elapsed. She said the contract has been prepared and signed by Mr. Lockridge but not by the Town 

because Council wanted to hear other options for the HVAC. She said there is time left on the original bid 

of $74,800 for the interior renovations and Mr. Lockridge would greatly appreciate the execution of the 

contract to begin the work. Mayor Woolsey said he was concerned about the timing of the contract and a 

further delay concerns him. He leans towards Option 2 because of the structural issues of the roof for Option 

1. He believes Option 2 has all of the benefits and this what Liollio recommends. He thinks Council should 

make the decision to move forward because this is the safest course for the structural issues to the roof and 

sign the contract.  

 

Councilman Milliken said he agree but would like more information, especially about the quality of the 

existing duct work. He does not think Council is restricted to waiting until next month’s meeting and could 

have a special meeting in two weeks once information is received.   
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Vote: 

Councilman Boles  No 

Councilwoman Mignano Yes 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  Yes 

Mayor Woolsey   No 

Passed 3-2  

 

Mr. Lockridge said his Mechanical Contractor has three cameras designed for duct work inspections and 

the work could be done next week. He will provide the costs to the Town by the end of the week. 

Councilwoman Mignano spoke to Mr. Lockridge that Council is not trying to drag their feet and waste his 

time, but this is a lot of money and more information is needed before making a decision. Mr. Lockridge 

thanked Council and expressed appreciation for their thoroughness.  

 

2020 Community Service Grant Awards: Mrs. Kellahan presented the 2020 request for Community Service 

Grant awards to non-profits organizations that provides  health, education, and human needs to James Island 

as a whole. Two new organizations have applied for funding:  Backpack Buddies and True Vine Tabernacle. 

Mayor Woolsey stated that he would recuse himself from voting because he serves on several Boards. A 

total of $33,500 will be disbursed. Motion in favor by Councilman Mullinax, seconded by Councilman 

Milliken. No discussion. 

 

Vote 

Councilman Boles  Yes 

Councilwoman Mignano Yes 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  Yes 

Mayor Woolsey:  Recusal attached 

Passed 

 

Committee Reports: 

Land Use Committee: 

▪ Nomination to Planning Committee: Councilwoman Mignano moved for the appointment of Mark 

Maher to the Planning Commission to replace Kay Kernodle, seconded by Councilman Milliken.  

 

Vote: 

Councilman Boles  Yes 

Councilwoman Mignano Yes 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  Yes 

Mayor Woolsey   Yes 

Passed Unanimous 

 

Councilwoman Mignano announced that she is working on a date to schedule a Land Use Committee 

meeting.  

 

Environment and Beautification Committee: Councilman Milliken announced James Island Pride’s Adopt-

a-Highway litter pickup Saturday October 24, 9-11 a.m. on Riverland Drive. Supplies are to be picked up 

at the Town Hall. He thanked Mark Johnson and Ashley Kellahan for securing the “red” dumpster for litter 

disposal.  

 

https://jamesislandsc-my.sharepoint.com/personal/fsimmons_jamesislandsc_us/Documents/Desktop/TC%20Packet%20111920/Recusal.pdf
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Children’s Committee: No Report. 

 

Public Safety Committee: Councilman Mullinax will determine from Chair, Zennie Quinn if a meeting of 

the Neighborhood Council would be held.  

 

History Committee: Mayor Woolsey announced the History Council is sponsoring a Revolutionary War 

Event on Sunday, November 15, @ 1 p.m. at Fort Johnson. 

 

Rethink Folly Road Committee: Mayor Woolsey announced the Steering Committee meeting on 

Wednesday, October 28 at 3:30 p.m. on Zoom. An overview of the Phase 1 Sidewalk project will be 

discussed. 

 

Drainage Committee: Councilman Mullinax announced next meeting to be determined.  

  

Business Development Committee: No Report. 

 

Trees Advisory Committee: Councilman Milliken announced meeting on October 13 where the Council 

approved the design for the Canopy Tree Yard of the Month Sign.  He thanked Mrs. Kellahan for putting 

the tree information on the website A brief update was given on the Asian Longhorn Beetle. For further 

information and to report call 1-866-702-9938.  

 

James Island Intergovernmental Council: Mayor Woolsey announced meeting on Wednesday, October 21 

and. An agenda will be posted tomorrow.  

 

Proclamation and Resolution: None 

 

Emergency Ordinances: 

Emergency Ordinance: E-07-2020: Providing for Required Face Coverings in Public Places due to the 

COVID-19 Virus and Exceptions Thereto: Councilman Milliken moved for the extension of the Emergency 

Ordinance to November 19. Councilman Boles seconded. Councilman Boles asked if anyone knew if there 

were statistics from the Governor’s Office or statewide orders and Mayor Woolsey said there is no 

mandatory face mask ordinance. Councilman Boles asked about the County’s Ordinance and Mayor 

Woolsey said their ordinance is similar to ours and applies to unincorporated areas. The County’s ordinance 

was also extended to November. Councilwoman Mignano asked if we had recent statistics since school is 

open. Mayor Woolsey replied that DHEC discontinued this information by zip codes several months ago 

and we do not have regular information about James Island. Councilman Milliken also stated that the City 

had extended their ordinance to November. Councilwoman Mignano spoke as a Chiropractor that sees 

patients and wants everyone to be safe. She commented about seeing patients with huge ulcers around their 

face from wearing masks. She does not say that is equal to someone losing a life; but would like to get back 

having people make their own decisions. She thinks everyone has been diligent since school opened and 

the death cases reported by the State is low. Although one death is too many; but we cannot have a mask 

mandate forever. 

 

Mayor Woolsey said the Town’s face mask ordinance models Charleston County’s and requires employees 

in businesses in the Town with contact with the public to wear masks. He realizes this could be burdensome. 

He said people that patronize those businesses are only required to wear masks for a short time. He said it 

is important to understand that we are making a decision for businesses in the Town, not the entire James 

Island. Councilwoman Mignano also commented about children having headaches from wearing masks 

that has never had them before. She said we need to move away from this mandate and allow businesses to 

run their business.  
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Vote: 

Councilman Boles  Yes 

Councilwoman Mignano No 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  Yes 

Mayor Woolsey   Yes 

Passed 

 

Ordinances up for Second/Final Reading:  None  

 

Ordinances up for First Reading:  None 

 

New Business: 

Requests for Reports and Public Hearing  

Councilwoman Mignano requested a report on millage and what our options would have been at the Special 

meeting that was held. Mayor Woolsey asked if she wanted to make a motion to request a report of staff 

for options to impose a millage in the Town. Councilwoman Mignano said ‘no. Councilwoman Mignano 

moved to request a report on options regarding millage and cost sharing. Councilman Milliken seconded. 

 

Councilman Boles asked who would be tasked with gathering information and Mayor Woolsey said the 

staff, that he would develop most of the information for the Town Administrator. Councilwoman Mignano 

said at the Special meeting there was no information to understand what was talked about and at the meeting 

she requested information on percentages, millage, or a number, and that kind of information requires a 

report. Also, the Town Administrator will soon prepare for the budget in December and if the public were 

interested, this is something they need to know. 

 

Mayor Woolsey said he does not support this and it is a waste of staff time unless the majority of Council 

is serious about making the people in the Town pay a property tax which has never been done before on 

top of what they already pay to the PSD. If the majority of Council thinks this is something to seriously 

consider, then it would be worth developing the report. On the other hand, if we continue with the policy 

that the second, third, and fourth Town has had since 2012 not collecting property taxes, we should not 

waste our time. He said if the majority of Council wants to move forward and explore this option they 

should vote yes. If the vote is in favor, he and the Town Administrator would develop options and a 

presentation of different ways we can begin to collect taxes from the people in the Town. If the majority of 

Council is not interested in this, they should vote no, and we would not waste our time. 

 

Councilman Milliken said there is no harm in understanding the basic mechanics of what they were asked 

to do. He commented not understanding the components that goes into the equation and want to understand 

it. As an example, he asked, what is the number for population and would like to understand what they did,   

He noted that Councilwoman Mignano is looking for an explanation do their jobs effectively and to 

understand moving forward. Mayor Woolsey said lessons on the operation of property tax in SC could be 

gotten through the Municipal Assn., but it is not the same as developing options to reduce property taxes. 

Mayor Woolsey said the motion on the floor is to propose options to require the Town to provide a property 

tax of different millage rates, how much revenue would be generated; and different credits. Councilwoman 

Mignano asked the Mayor to repeat the motion because she heard it to say raise property tax. Mayor 

Woolsey stated the motion is for a report on options for millages and property tax credits and 

Councilwoman Mignano said that is what she would like to have. Mayor Woolsey said to develop that 

information Council would need to adopt a property tax for the people in the Town to pay. 

 

Councilman Boles said that is not entirely accurate. He said Council is voting to learn about millage options, 

not to raise taxes. He said at the Special meeting it was repeated by the Mayor that if you do this then you 
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want to raise taxes and that oversimplifies the question. He said a vote in favor does not mean anyone wants 

to raise taxes. He said they agreed, and the Mayor confirmed that Council does not impose taxes, the only 

thing Council can do is withhold some of the tax relief to the citizens. He spoke to Mayor Woolsey that 

when he goes on his Blog and write that Council voted to raise residents’ taxes, he hopes anyone listening 

understands that is false. He said Councilwoman Mignano is asking for options to understand what we may 

do going forward, and it is a false statement to say that anyone present at this meeting intends to raise taxes; 

and Council cannot raise property taxes.  

 

Mayor Woolsey said the Town can raise property taxes and that process is through the budget and the Town 

can raise a property tax millage. There was discussion that by Councilman Boles that millage and taxes are 

not the same and rolling back is not the same as raising taxes. Councilman Boles said what will happen 

tomorrow after the report has been requested, is the Mayor will repeat the only reason we want to do this is 

to raise taxes; and that simply is not true. He asked everyone watching the meeting on YouTube, the 

Internet, and those who may watch later (and for the purpose of these minutes) that Council is not voting 

to raise taxes, they are asking for information.   

 

Mayor Woolsey stated the information they are requesting are different options to make the people in the 

Town write checks based on their property value and that is collecting a property tax. He said the current 

millage is 17.9 and some options would be to raise that and others would be to reduce the amount of property 

tax credit the Town provides. He said all of these options would require the people in the Town to write 

checks that they have never done before, and he calls that an increase in property tax.  

 

Councilman Milliken explained that he watched the City Council meeting where an accountant gave 4-16 

scenarios of different ways that it could be done. He said the City Council did not vote on it; it was an 

administrative decision. He asked if the PSD rolled back taxes. He doesn’t not know, it is a mystery, but it 

should not be a mystery how we do things. Councilman Milliken said he is confused as to why they were 

forced to vote on something they did not fully understand the components of. He said that type of 

information cannot be gotten from the Municipal Assn. or a manual because it is opaque and obtuse. He 

does not understand and is why he is asking for information. Mayor Woolsey suggested that Councilman 

Milliken join him in voting down Councilwoman Mignano’s motion and ask for a different type report on 

its calculations. 

 

Councilwoman Mignano stated this is her second time to request information and does not understand why 

she can’t get it so the public can is aware and can voice their opinion. She does not understand why the 

Mayor is fighting it so hard because nothing can be done until the next budget. Mayor Woolsey responded 

that Councilwoman Mignano is speaking as there is information he is holding back, but is asking him and 

staff spend time developing reports that the only purpose is to impose a property tax and then ask the public 

if they are in favor of it or not. He noted that Councilman Milliken is asking for something different and is 

usure what Councilman Boles wants but guesses for more information. Councilman Milliken said he does 

not understand why they did not have a presentation similar to what the City had with data and formulas 

into the process. He said this would be useful moving forward if we do this again in five years but does not 

recall doing this in 2015 or approving a  rollback and his confusion about the process is a lack of 

information. Mayor Woolsey explained that a reassessment was done in 2015 and noted in retrospect and 

in hindsight that he should have done the rollback administratively, but at the time thought it necessary to 

bring it before Council.  

 

Councilman Milliken asked for the motion to be repeated and Mayor Woolsey said it is to develop a report 

of options for millage and property tax credits. Mayor Woolsey asked Councilwoman Mignano if she 

wanted to add anything else to her request and she said information on percentages, i.e., 1% vs, 5% or 10% 

and what that millage would be. Mayor Woolsey added that the results of this would be how much property 

tax and credits the Town would receive and what the bill would be for various property classes, such as 
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vehicles, homes, and boats. The report would show that if someone pays X, the Town would receive X 

amount of money, and to him, that is working towards a property tax increase.  

  

Councilwoman Mignano asked the Mayor that when he posts information on social media to let the people 

know all of the facts before saying taxes would be raised.  

 

Vote: 

Councilman Boles  Yes 

Councilwoman Mignano Yes 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  No 

Mayor Woolsey   No 

Passed 

 

Mayor Woolsey said the report would be worked on and given to Council as soon as it can. He asked 

Councilwoman Mignano when she wanted to have the Public Hearing and she moved for the December 

meeting because she will not be at the November meeting due to surgery. No second was offered, and the 

motion failed. Councilman Milliken said he would like to have the report before scheduling a Public 

Hearing. 

 

Executive Session:  Mayor Woolsey asked for a motion to enter into an executive session to discuss the 

tree trimming contract with Dominion Energy. Motion by Councilman Mullinax, seconded by Councilman 

Boles. Council entered at 9:26 p.m. 

 

Vote:  

Councilman Boles  Yes 

Councilwoman Mignano Yes 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  Yes 

Mayor Woolsey   Yes 

Passed 

 

Return to Regular Session: Council returned to regular session at 10:00 p.m. Mayor Woolsey announced 

that no votes were taken during the executive session. 

 

Announcements/Closing Comments:  None 

 

Adjournment: There being no further business to come before the body, the meeting adjourned at 10:01 

p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted: 

 

 

 

Frances Simmons 

Town Clerk 



The Town of James Island held a Special Town Council meeting on Thursday, November 5, 2020 at 7:00 

p.m. at Town Hall, 1122 Dills Bluff Rd. James Island, SC, by Zoom. Councilmembers present: Boles, 

Mignano, Milliken, Mullinax and Mayor Woolsey, presided. Also, Town Administrator, Ashley Kellahan, 

and Town Clerk, Frances Simmons. A quorum was present to conduct business.  

 

This meeting was held in compliance with the Freedom of Information Act and the requirements of the 

Town of James Island. Information was provided for public participation. 

 

Public Comment: email from JIPSD Commissioner Poston and resident Cheryl Jones-Crouch in support of 

passing HVAC unit for the JI Arts & Cultural Center. Emails attached.  

 

Requests for Approval: 

 

HVAC Options for James Island Arts & Cultural Center (JIACC): Mayor Woolsey moved for the adoption 

of the staff’s recommendation of Option 1; Councilman Milliken seconded.  

 

Mrs. Kellahan stated good news was found out about the ductwork. At the October Council meeting Council 

had requested to have the ductwork inspected and to evaluate additional costs to place the HVAC unit on 

the roof. Lockridge has reported that the ductwork is in good shape and they do not anticipate that any of it 

needs to be replaced. Mrs. Kellahan said while inspecting the ceiling joists to place the new unit on the roof 

some structural issues were discovered that needs to be brought to code. She noted a difference of $5,000 

in Option 1 and 2 in keeping the unit where it is. There was no discussion. Mayor Woolsey called for the 

vote. 

 

Recommendation: Option 1, 25T Roof Mounted System @ 108K.   

Vote: 

Councilman Boles  Yes 

Councilwoman Mignano Yes 

Councilman Milliken  Yes 

Councilman Mullinax  Yes 

Mayor Woolsey   Yes 

 

Passed Unanimous 

 

Executive Session:  Not Needed. 

 

Adjournment: There being no further business to come before the body, the meeting adjourned at 7:05 p.m. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted: 

 

 

 

Frances Simmons 

Town Clerk 



A Proclamation Recognizing November 28 as 2020 Small Business Saturday  

 
Whereas, the government of the Town of James Island, celebrates our local small businesses and 

the contributions they make to our local economy and community; according to the United States 

Small Business Administration, there are 31.7 million small businesses in the United States, they 

represent 99.9% of all firms with paid employees in the United States, are responsible for 65.1% 

of net new jobs created from 2000 to 2019; and 

 

Whereas, small businesses employ 47.1% of the employees in the private sector in the United 

States, 62% of U.S. small businesses reported that they need to see consumer spending return to 

pre-COVID levels by the end of 2020 in order to stay in business, 65% of U.S. small business 

owners said it would be most helpful to their business to have their “regulars” return and start 

making purchases again, and three-quarters of U.S. consumers are currently looking for ways to 

Shop Small® and support their community; and 

 

Whereas, 96% of consumers who shopped on Small Business Saturday® agree that shopping at 

small, independently-owned businesses supports their commitment to making purchases that have 

a positive social, economic, and environmental impact and 97% of consumers who shopped on 

Small Business Saturday agree that small businesses are essential to their community; and 

 

Whereas, 95% of consumers who shopped on Small Business Saturday reported the day makes 

them want to shop or eat at small, independently-owned businesses all year long, not just during 

the holiday season; and 

 

Whereas, the Town of James Island supports our local businesses that create jobs, boost our local 

economy, and preserve our communities; and 

 

Whereas, advocacy groups, as well as public and private organizations, across the country have 

endorsed the Saturday after Thanksgiving as Small Business Saturday. 

 

Now, Therefore, I, Bill Woolsey, Mayor of the Town of James Island do hereby proclaim, 

November 28, 2020, as: 

 

SMALL BUSINESS SATURDAY 

 

And urge the residents of our community, and communities across the country, to support small 

businesses and merchants on Small Business Saturday and throughout the year. 

 

Enacted this 19th day of November, 2020 

 

 

___________________________ 

Bill Woolsey, Mayor 

 

ATTEST 

 

_________________________ 

Frances Simmons, Town Clerk 



% FY Complete 33%

      Monthly Budget Report
       Fiscal Year 2015/2016 Fiscal Year 2020-21

July August September October June TOTAL BUDGET

GENERAL FUND REVENUE

Accommodations Tax 12075.12 12,075          25,000           

Brokers & Insurance Tax 3,879           3,879            720,000         

Building Permit  Fees 1,137           1,662           541              3,340            10,000           

Business Licenses 1,594           24,761         29,279         10,649         66,283          312,000         

Grant Reimbursement -                    

Franchise Fees 133,428       3,554           136,982        315,000         

Interest Income 28                71                99                 550                

Alcohol Licenses -LOP -                    10,000           

Local Assessment Fees -                    1,000             

Local Option Sales Tax  (PTCF) 194,281       92,316         286,598        953,640         

Local Option Sales Tax (rev) 78,761         37,894         116,655        385,050         

Miscellaneous 2,149           29                2,178            500                

Planning & Zoning Fees 1,146           701              1,442           1,121           4,410            12,000           

Stormwater Fees 200              500              1,204           1,904            

State Aid to Subdivisions -                   68,307         68,307          273,228         

Telecommunications -                    20,000           

Tree Mitigation -                    1,000             

Facility Rental Fees 152              152               8,000             

Homestead Exemption  -                    48,000           

136,195       29,019         309,834       227,814       Total 702,862        3,094,968      

% of Budget 23%

Town of James Island

1st Quarter 2nd Quarter 4th Quarter



ADMINISTRATION 

Salaries 30,418         20,114         20,158         20,059         90,749          282,040         

Benefits, Taxes & Fees 11,379         7,546           7,557           7,533           34,015          106,800         

Copier 325              586              330              330              1,572            5,500             

Supplies 102              288              194              673              1,257            7,000             

Postage 214              17                1,756           1,644           3,631            6,000             

Information Services 4,337           3,899           2,672           3,289           14,196          60,200           

MASC Membership -                    5,500             

Insurance 16,533         1,337           17,870          40,000           

Legal & Professional Services 930              4,288           5,218            40,000           

Town Codification 110              132              241               2,000             

Advertising 1,020           1,020            5,000             

Audit -                    16,000           

Mileage Reimbursement 29                29                29                86                 800                

Bonding -                    700                

Employee Training & Wellness 270              405              270              945               3,800             

Dues and Subcriptions -                    1,500             

Training & Travel 50                50                 2,000             

Grant Writing Services 13,000           

Employee Appreciation 52                52                 800                

Mobile Devices 55                212              305              216              788               2,300             

Credit card (Square) 78                113              82                104              377               

Bank Charges (Payroll Expenses) 250              900              (404)             236              982               2,000             

63,743         35,014         37,371         36,921         Total 173,049        602,940         

% of Budget 29%

ELECTED OFFICIALS

Salaries 5,654           3,769           3,769           3,769           16,961          50,000           

Benefits, Taxes & Fees 5,186           3,457           3,457           3,457           15,558          46,960           

Mayor Expense -                    1,000             

Council Expense -                    2,000             

Mobile Devices 10                59                38                107               2,100             

10,840         7,237           7,285           7,264           Total 32,626          102,060         

% of Budget 32%



GENERAL OPERATIONS

Salaries 38,158         25,439         25,439         25,439         114,475        360,022         

Benefits, Taxes & Fees 13,655         9,103           9,104           9,103           40,966          137,350         

155,441        497,372         

% of Budget 31%

PLANNING

Supplies 93                93                 600                

Advertising -                    1,500             

Mileage Reimbursement -                    200                

Dues and Subcriptions -                    1,040             

Training & Travel 20                20                 1,000             

Mobile Devices 27                31                31                31                121               660                

Equipment/Software 2,800             

Uniform / PPE -                    500                

Planning Commission 250              276              200              726               4,000             

Board of Zoning Appeals 200              200              1,715           200              2,315            4,000             

477              344              2,023           431              Total 3,276            16,300           

% of Budget 20%

BUILDING INSPECTION

Mileage Reimbursement -                    500                

Community Outreach -                    250                

Mobile Devices 65                66                60                60                251               780                

Supplies -                    600                

Equipment / Software -                    300                

Uniform / PPE -                    250                

Dues & Subcriptions 90                90                 800                

Travel & Training 605              605               1,400             

65                671              150              60                Total 946               4,880             

% of Budget 19%



PUBLIC WORKS

Mileage Reimbursement -                    300                

Training & Travel 245              245               1,925             

Public Outreach 500                

Projects 3,555           8,219           39                1,051           12,864          145,000         

Mobile Devices 86                94                81                81                342               1,345             

Uniform / PPE 117              117               700                

Supplies 643              201              565              1,113           2,523            12,200           

Emergency Management 351              1,021           302              1,676           3,350            25,000           

Dues and Subscriptions 218              218               425                

Asset Management 26,235         16,068         42,303          50,000           

Tree Maintenance and Care 20,000           

Groundskeeping 4,222           5,357           418              5,871           15,869          61,000           

8,857           41,345         1,406           26,222         Total 77,830          318,395         

% of Budget 24%

CODES & SAFETY

Mileage Reimbursement -                    100                

Equipment -                    900                

Radio Contract 342              342               1,400             

Training -                    500                

Supplies 828              828               250                

Uniform / PPE -                    250                

ISP Dedicated Officer Annual Expense 59,840           

ISP Programs & Supplies 40                795              56                891               14,220           

ISP Salaries 20,805         17,145         17,588         16,125         71,663          204,880         

Deputy Benefits, Taxes & Fees 5,616 4,615           4,738           4,336           19,305          59,660           

Unsafe Buildings Demolition -                    20,000           

Overgrown Lot Clearing -                    8,000             

Animal Control -                    500                

Crime Watch Materials -                    250                

Mobile Devices 56                59                64                179               

Membership/Dues 250                

26,421         23,027         23,179         20,581         Total 93,207          371,000         

% of Budget 25%

PARKS & RECREATION 

JIRC Contribution 300              300               4,750             

Pinckney Park

Park Maintenance 870              522              1,749           3,141            14,500           

Special Events -                    5,000             

Youth Sports Program -                    14,725           

870              822              1,749           Total 3,441            38,975           

% of Budget 9%

!



FACILITIES & EQUIPMENT

Utilities 2,806           2,572           2,453           7,831            34,000           

Security Monitoring 76                226              152              454               1,000             

Janitorial 1,275           848              550              2,673            9,420             

Equipment / Furniture 296              583              592              1,471            5,700             

Facilities Maintenance 421              379              609              1,409            6,500             

Vehicle Maintenance Expense 242              562              215              2,739           3,758            6,500             

Generator Maintenance -                    1,000             

Street Lights 10,472         10,598         10,612         31,682          149,000         

1,035           16,303         15,434         16,506         Total 49,278          213,120         

% of Budget 23%

COMMUNITY SERVICES 

Repair Care Program -                    35,000           

Teen Cert Program -                    500                

Drainage Council -                    500                

History Council -                    3,780             

Neighborhood Council 350              114              464               3,750             

Children's Council -                    500                

Business Development Council -                    3,500             

Tree Council 200              195              395               5,000             

Community Service Contributions -                    30,000           

200              350              -                   309              Total 859               82,530           

% of Budget 1%



CAPITAL PROJECTS

INFRASTRUCTURE

Dills Bluff Sidewalk, Phase III & IV 2628 4528 7,156            179,720         

Lighthouse Point & Ft. Johnson Intersection -                    38,000           

Lighthouse Point Blvd Sidewalk and Drainge Phase I -                    55,000           

Regatta Road Sidewalk 1100 1,100            26,500           

Town Hall Sidewalks to Hillman and to Camp -                    93,000           

Capital Improvement Projects -                    25,000           

Traffic Calming Projects 104975 962 105,937        135,000         

Capital Equipment 

ISP - Dedicated Deputy Initial Expense -                    75,741           

Public Works Equipment -                    48,625           

PARK IMPROVEMENTS

Pinckney Park 1210 23624 8599 401 33,834          50,000           

Brantley Park 14,910           

DRAINAGE PROJECTS

Greenhill/Honey Hill Drainage Phase I -                    157,110         

Lighthouse Pt. Sdwalk & Drainage Phase 1 -                    55,000           

Oceanview Stonepost Drainage Basin -I-II 13180 6670 19,850          32,900           

Hazard Mitigation Project 420752 3356 72 424,180        150,000         

Drainage  Outflow Valve Devices 48,000           

Drainage Improvement Projects 22938 22,938          42,938           

James Island Creek Basin Drainage Improvements 32,000           

Highwood Circle Drainage Improvements 35,000           

Highland Ave Drainage Improvements 13300 14475 27,775          159,750         

444,900 141,899 28,862 27,107 642,768        1,454,194      

% of Budget 44%

JIPSD FIRE & SOLID WASTE SERVICES

JIPSD Tax Relief 75,000         75,000         75,000         75,000         300,000        900,000         

Admin Expense 9,000             

Auditor Expense 5,000             

75,000         75,000         75,000         75,000         914,000         



HOSPITALITY TAX

Hospitality Tax Revenue 47,565         42,998         90,563          375,000         

Hospitality Tax Transfer In -                    330,610         

TOTAL 705,610         

GENERAL

The Town Market 2,975             

Guide to Historic James Island -                    10,000           

Rethink Folly Phase I-III, Staff Cost-Sharing 1,775           1,775            20,000           

Santee Street Public Parking Lot 13,800         13,800          32,000           

James Island Arts & Cultural Center OPS 322              331              299              953               51,320           

Promotional Grants -                    20,000           

Folly Road Public Safety -                    6,650             

Camp and Folly Landscaping Maintenance -                    9,600             

Community Events -                    5,000             

Total Non-Capital Expense -                    157,545         

PROJECTS

Camp/Folly Landscaping -                    30,000           

Folly Road Beautification -                    10,000           

Pinckney Park Pavilion 403              15                418               

Brantley Park 1,255           1,255            185,692         

James Island Arts & Cultural Center 4,850           22,745         2,571           30,165          232,068         

Undergrounding Power Lines -                    142,000         

Ft. Johnson -                    100,000         

Folly Road Multi Use Path Wilton-Ft. Johnson -                    42,000           

Other Tourism-Related Projects -                    50,000           

-                    

14,203         6,427           23,091         4,645           % of Budget 48,366          1,106,850      

4%

TREE MITIGATION FUND

Tree Mitigation revenue 1,392            500                

Tree Mitigation expense -                    500                

-                   -                   -                   -                   Total 1,392            

JAMES ISLAND PRIDE 

James Island Pride revenue/donations 426               3,500             

Jsmes Island Pride expense -                   

Helping Hands Donations 423               

Helping Hands Expense

Total -                    

I

I
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